COMMITTEES:

## ARMED SERVICES

SUBCOMMITTEES:
CHAIRMAN
SEAPOWER AND PROJECTION FORCES
READINESS

## **EDUCATION AND LABOR**

SUBCOMMITTEES: HIGHER EDUCATION AND WORKFORCE INVESTMENT HEALTH, EMPLOYMENT, LABOR, AND PENSIONS



## Joe Courtney Congress of the United States 2nd District. Connecticut

June 23, 2021

WASHINGTON OFFICE: 2449 RAYBURN HOUSE OFFICE

2449 RAYBURN HOUSE OFFICE BUILDING WASHINGTON, DC 20515 P (202) 226 2076 F (202) 225-4977

## DISTRICT OFFICES:

55 MAIN STREET, SUITE 250 NORWICH, CT 06360 P (860) 886-0139 F (860) 886-2974

77 HAZARD AVENUE, UNIT J ENPIELD, CT 06082 P (860) 741-6011 F (860) 741-6036

Mr. William J. Flynn Chief Executive Officer Amtrak Headquarters 1 Massachusetts Ave., NW Washington, D.C. 20001 Mr. Stephen J. Gardner President Amtrak Headquarters 1 Massachusetts Ave., NW Washington, D.C. 20001

Dear Mr. Flynn and Mr. Gardner:

Connecticut's Shore Line East rail service operates in Connecticut's Northeast Corridor along with Amtrak's Northeast Regional and Acela services. Because Shore Line East, Amtrak Northeast Regional, and Acela trains all serve passengers riding between New London and New Haven, CT, Shore Line East monthly pass and multi-ride ticket holders had been able to use their passes on certain Northeast Regional and Acela trains to fill in gaps in Shore Line East service and ensure that commuters can get to work on time. Unfortunately, during the COVID-19 pandemic, Amtrak stopped cross-honoring Shore Line East passes, and has made no information public to Congressional offices nor the State Department of Transportation on when Amtrak will resume cross-honoring these passes.

Previously, the State of Connecticut had reimbursed Amtrak for certain costs associated with Shore Line East passholders riding Amtrak trains. The cross-honor agreement had reimbursed Amtrak on a per-trip basis. Additionally, in 2014, former Governor Dannel Malloy and former Commissioner James Redeker announced that Amtrak had reversed a decision to stop cross-honoring Shore Line East trains on certain Amtrak trains, and that Amtrak would continue to allow Shore Line East multi-ride customers to cross honor on certain Amtrak trains as of November 10, 2014.

As you know, beginning in March of 2020, the COVID-19 pandemic interrupted rail service throughout our nation and resulted in dramatically reduced ridership. Although the Shore Line East service is funded by the Connecticut Department of Transportation, Amtrak owns and controls the Northeast Corridor east of New Haven and operates the service.

In June of 2020, the Shore Line East website announced that Amtrak cross-honoring of Shore Line East Multi-Ride tickets would be suspended until further notice. I understand this partly stems from the lack of Amtrak trains currently running which had previously been included in the cross-honoring program. I firmly believe that alternative cross-honoring arrangements could

meet the needs of our current passengers until the full Amtrak schedule is restored.

The continued refusal of Amtrak to cross honor any Shore Line East tickets is unacceptable, particularly given the emergency COVID funding Congress provided in 20202. I understand that Amtrak is also struggling with reduced passenger volume and decreased service. However, I strongly believe that if Amtrak trains have the capacity to take Shore Line East passengers, Amtrak should cross-honor those multi-ride tickets and allow passengers to ride to their destination. My constituents have contacted me with significant concerns about how they will go back into work without additional transit opportunities. Many employers have requested that workers come back in person, yet transit opportunities are still lacking. Refusal to cross-honor Shore Line East passes has exacerbated this problem.

As you may recall, Congress provided Amtrak with \$1.7 billion from the American Rescue Plan for Amtrak to recall and pay employees furloughed due to the COVID-19 pandemic through the end of the 2021 fiscal year, and to restore daily long-distance service. Of the \$1.7 billion provided from the American Rescue Plan, Amtrak was specifically provided with \$970 million for the Northeast Corridor.

Please advise as soon as possible what Amtrak will do to restore full service along the Northeast Corridor in Connecticut and how Amtrak will plan to resume cross-honoring of Shore Line East multi-ride commuter passes. Given our shared support of increasing ridership, helping our economy to recover, and keeping cars off of busy interstates, I believe that a resolution here will be a significant victory for our State, region, and country, and will demonstrate to the public that COVID-19 relief funds from the federal government are being put to good use.

I look forward to your response.

Sincerely,

JOE COURTNEY

Member of Congress

CC:

The Honorable Joseph J. Giulietti Commissioner Connecticut Department of Transportation 2800 Berlin Turnpike P.O. Box 317546 Newington, CT 06131 Mr. Bruno Maestri Vice President, Government Affairs and Corporate Communications Amtrak Government Affairs 1 Massachusetts Ave., NW Third Floor Washington, D.C. 20001

Ms. Portia Boone Senior Manager, Federal Government Affairs, House of Representatives Amtrak Government Affairs 1 Massachusetts Ave., NW Third Floor Washington, D.C. 20001

Ms. Jane Brophy Senior Manager, National State Relations, Northeast Region Amtrak 2955 Market Street 3S-155 Philadelphia, PA 19104